
PARKMAN TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS
March 10, 2020
Members present: Betty Jo Lengel, Donna Newsome, Dennis Coz and Jan Helt, Secretary
Meeting called to order by Chairperson Jo Lengel at 7:00pm.
Ms. Lengel asked for a motion to waive the reading of the minutes until after the appeal. Mr. Coz motioned seconded by Ms. Newsome.
There are two appeals to be addressed by the Board at this meeting:

· 2020-18040 
· 2020-18054
Ms. Lengel administered Oath of Truthfulness to all present.
Appeal 2020-18040 was called.

This application submitted by Allen Miller, 18040 Tavern Road, Burton Ohio 44021 and Bill Miller 18054 Tavern Road are requesting a variance from the Parkman Township Zoning Resolution for property located at, 18040 Tavern Road and 18054 Tavern Road Parkman Township, Ohio which shall be in accordance with all of the applicable regulations for the District and the following regulations: ARTICLE 1V Section 606.0 Driveways..

Applicant Explanation for requesting variance to Parkman Township Zoning Resolution:
Mr. Allen Miller explained the request for variance as follows: 
Mr. Allen Miller stated he did not realize he was in violation of anything until he decided to purchase land from Mr. Bill Miller. Allen Miller and. Bill Miller share a common driveway. He stated that he found out a month ago that was not allowed.  

Ms. Lengel asked if he is asking the board to continue to allow this. Bill Miller said  yes that is his request. 

Mr. Bill Miller stated he was asking for a variance for an addition to his home ( in-law suite) which he added about 14 years ago. He did have a permit issued by Parkman Township Zoning Inspector at the time. He stated that it was connected through the basement from one home to the other. 
Ms. Lengel asked if there was anything else. Ms. Lengel closed that portion of the meeting and opened the meeting to the public.
Open Floor to Public:

There was no one else present at this meeting. 
Ms. Lengel asked if anyone else had anything to add. Ms. Lengel closed that portion of the meeting.                                                   1
Mr. Spelich stated that  Bill Miller requested a split lot consolidation to sell part of his land to Allen Miller. Geauga Planning Commission brought both issues to his attention, the nonconforming driveway and the in-law suite attached to the main house on the property. The zoning inspector at the time issued a permit allowing the in-law suite. Normally you don’t allow more than one home on the property, particularity if it is not attached to the main home.

Bill Miller stated that the in-law suite is attached to the main home. The main home basement has access to the living quarter of the in-law suite. 

Mr. Spelich stated that Mr. Soltis’s property abuts next to Mr. Miller’s and the old oil well driveway. Mr. Spelich stated that he and the Geauga Planning commission would have no problem with the common driveway as long as the BZA grants the variance.
Bill Miller stated that it is his driveway and he allowed the oil well to extend his driveway rather than put it right next to his as long as they agreed to help him maintain it.
Ms. Newsome asked if the variance runs with the land. Mr. Spelich and Ms. Lengel stated that it would. 

Ms. Lengel asked for a motion to grant the variance. Ms. Newsome moved to grant and Mr. Coz seconded the motion.
Ms. Lengel opened the meeting to the Board members for questions to the applicant/owner:
Ms. Lengel asked Allen Miller if the board requested  he  put in his own driveway would it have to go all the way back. Allen Miller said yes it would be a least 800 feet. 

Ms. Lengel asked if the property is on a hill and curve on 168, just before the park.. Allen Miller said yes it is on a hill.
Ms. Lengel asked when his house was built, Mr. Allen Miller stated in 2004. He stated that he was given the permit by the zoning inspector at the time,  as long as he had the frontage he could do whatever he wanted.
Ms. Lengel asked Bill Miller how long his driveway is, he stated between 800 or 900 feet. Ms. asked if the driveway goes across his property
Ms. Lengel asked the Millers to show everyone on the map exactly where the homes and driveway are located.
Mr. Spelich the Planning Commission and I will have no problem with it as long as the BZA grants the variance. The back page of the packet Maria from the Planning commission says if the BZA grants the variance the will proceed and allow the split.
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Ms. Lengel stated that the driveway is not 3 feet from the property line, it is right up against it. 

Mr. Spelich stated that none of this would have come up but for the fact Bill Miller is selling property to Allen Miller. When there is a lot split that changes everything all zoning rules go into effect.

Ms. Lengel asked what property  Bill Miller is selling. He stated it was the back property he is selling to Allen Miller. 

Board Members, Discussion/Deliberation:
Ms. Lengel led the Board in considering the following issues:
1) Is there a reasonable return or beneficial use without the variance
No, there is not a use without the variance.
2) Is the variance substantial? Yes it is substantial.
3) Would adjoining properties suffer or be altered? No they would not suffer.
4) Is variance averse to providing government services? No it is not. Each property has an address sign separating the two. 
5) Was purchase of property with knowledge of the restrictions? No.
6) Can predicament be obviated by means other than by variance? Yes he could put in a driveway but it would be very expensive.
7) Would the spirit and intent of the zoning be upheld? Yes it definitely would be upheld by giving him the variance.
Ms. Lengel asked for any other questions or comments from the Board members, closed that portion of the meeting and asked for a roll call on the motion to grant the variance.

ROLL CALL:

Jo Lengel -              YES
Dennis Coz-            YES
Donna Newsome-   YES
Ms. Lengel advised applicant Mr. Allen Miller that the variance has been granted.

Ms. Lengel asked Bill Miller about his in-law suite. Bill Miller stated he was not aware there was a problem until they applied for the lot split.

3
Ms. Lengel stated that Bill Miller would have to apply for variance on the in-law suite which he already had a permit issued 14 years ago. She stated she would leave that up to our Zoning Inspector John Spelich to handle.
Ms. Lengel stated there is no paperwork on the in-law suite so we can’t discuss it tonight. If he would like to get a variance for the in-law suite he would have to apply for a variance and we would address next month.
2020-18040 
The members completed the Decision Form and Fact Finding Sheet.

Roll call to accept the Fact Finding Sheet.

Jo Lengel -               YES
Dennis Coz-             YES
Donna Newsome-    YES
Ms. Lengel asked if everyone had gone over the minutes from February 11, 2020.
Ms. Lengel asked for a motion to approve minutes. Ms. Newsome moved and Mr. Coz seconded.

Ms. Lengel asked for new business:
Mr. Spelich stated he had a couple of area variance’s coming up in the next month. Again it something the Planning Commission brought to John’s attention as an applicant sold off part of his property.  And now he is non- compliant, he has just under 2and ½ acres.  He also issues a permit for signs for BP. 
Ms. Lengel asked for any old Business: There was none.

Adjournment:

Ms. Lengel motioned to adjourn, Ms. Newsome seconded, the motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 7:35p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,                                                    

_________________________                                           ________________________
 Jan Helt                             Date                                                  Jo Lengel                            Date        

 Secretary, BZA                                                                             Chairperson, BZA
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